1st Ordinary Session of the 47th Synod of the Diocese of Sydney: October 2005

Summary of Proceedings

The Synod assembled in the Sydney Town Hall at 4:30 pm on Monday 10 October 2005 and the Wesley Theatre at 3:15 pm on Tuesday 11, Wednesday 12, Monday 17 and Tuesday 18 October 2005 under the Presidency of Dr Peter Jensen, Archbishop of Sydney.

The Synod had afternoon and evening sittings on 10, 11, 12, 17 and 18 October 2005.

Contents

	Page
Presidential Address	4
Proceedings	
Officers and committees appointed	25
Documents tabled	25
Accounts and reports etc tabled	25
Actions taken under the Parishes Ordinance 1979	27
Questions under business rule 6.3	27
Petitions	28
Elections	
Uncontested elections	28
Contested election	45
Resolutions passed	49
Ordinances considered	59
2005 Report of the Standing Committee	
,	
Synod Fund Audited Accounts for 2004	
Special reports from the Standing Committee	
Administration of Confirmation by Presbyters (14/00)
Associated Churches: initial report (2/03 & 21/04)	
General Synod 2004 Legislation	
General Synod Session 2004	
Inquiry into Children in Institutional Care (19/04)	
New Capital Project: Report as to Progress	
Ordinances passed by the Standing Committee	
Reforming parochial structure and administration	
Review of Church Ordinances and abuse matters (1	•
Stipends, Allowances and Benefits (2/04)	
Reports from Regional Councils	
Georges River	
Annual Report for 2004	
Hoxton Park, Proposal to reclassify as a parish	
Northern Region Annual Report for 2004	
South Sydney	•••••
Annual Report for 2004	

Western Sydney Annual Report for 2004
Wollongong Annual Report for 2004
Ordinances passed
Affiliated Churches Ordinance 2005 Associated Churches: further report (2/03 & 21/04) Bill
Associated Congregations (Amendment) Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Statement
Conduct of the Business of Synod Amendment Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Statement
Bill
General Synod – Constitution Amendment (Relations with Other Churches) Canon 2004 Assenting Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Statement
Bill
General Synod – Holy Orders Relinquishment and Deposition Canon 2004 Adopting Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Statement
Bill
Parochial Cost Recoveries Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Report
Safe Ministry Ordinance 2005 Professional Standards Board Report on Safe Ministry Policy (18/04)
Synod Appropriations and Allocations Ordinance 2005 Explanatory Report
Sydney Diocesan Secretariat, Glebe Administration
Board and Sydney Anglican Church Investment Trust
Annual Report for 2004SDS Audited Accounts for 2004
GAB Audited Accounts for 2004

Presidential Address

Delivered by Dr Peter Jensen, Archbishop of Sydney, on Monday 10 October 2005.

The heritage of the Reformation

Will we see an unusual work of God in our time?

On 16th October 1555, almost exactly 450 years ago, two bishops, a theologian and a preacher, were cruelly burned to death for the faith, in Oxford. We should remember them with thanksgiving; we are their spiritual descendants. They were Nicholas Ridley and Hugh Latimer: Ridley the theologian, Latimer the preacher.

They did not seek martyrdom; nor did they flinch from it when the moment came. What held them on their course were the great doctrines of God's mercy which they found as they studied the Scriptures as the unique, supremely authoritative, word of God: justification by faith alone, through Christ alone, by grace alone, to the glory of God alone. Latimer famously encouraged his friend Ridley with the words, 'Be of good comfort, Master Ridley, and play the man. We shall this day light such a candle, by God's grace, in England, as I trust shall never be put out.'1

We see, in the light which they gave us.

We are their descendants, because they played a major role in the recovery of the evangelical gospel in England. They did much in their lives and teaching; they did most through their deaths. Months later, the cause of the Reformation was further sealed with the death by burning of Thomas Cranmer. It was their evangelical Protestantism which has been the major shaping force in this Diocese. When we forget them, we forget who we are. Through them God did a major and unusual work, with consequences even now still apparent.

The question for our Diocese

Will we see an unusual work of God in our time?

Bishop Reg Piper asked me that question about 18 months ago, and he insisted that I answer it before a tough audience at the Wollongong Region Ministry Conference. Furthermore, he told me that I was to talk about the Reformation as an unusual work of God and what lessons we may draw from it.

_

¹ As given by Diarmaid MacCulloch, *Thomas Cranmer*, Yale University Press, New Haven, 581.

I did not like his question. It is a threatening question; it asks for prophecy; it suggests that our only hope for evangelism is revival; and, anyhow, I did not know the answer.

And yet, when I started to think about it, I saw that it was an excellent question, and a very fair one for him to ask. In fact, although I have spoken about it at some ministry conferences, I plan to make it the backbone of the Address tonight.

Why? Exactly 3 years ago the Synod of our Diocese overwhelmingly endorsed our Diocesan 10 year Mission. The initial goal is, 'To see at least 10% of the population of the region of the Diocese in Bible-based churches in 10 years.'

As I explained last year, one way of looking at this is to say that such churches now account for 3.2% of the population. Assume that there were about 75,000 Anglicans regularly attending in 2002. For us all to achieve 10%, we Sydney Anglicans would need to grow our numbers to about 250,000. At least.

In 10 years? To me, that sounds like 'an unusual work of God'. Indeed, from the very beginning I have said that such a move forward would have to come from God, since, humanly speaking, in a society such as ours, it is impossible, quite impossible. We have never ventured into this Mission together on any other assumption than that progress must come from God.

The work may be 'impossible', or 'unusual', but that does not mean that it will be inexplicable. When God sees fit to bless us, whether in small or large matters, we can almost always see the means by which his blessing comes.

Once when I was a student, through no fault of my own I was short of about \$1,000. I prayed and left the matter with the Lord. In the necessary time, all but about \$3 arrived – I've often wondered about that \$3 – but in virtually every case, I knew where the money had come from. I was able both to thank God for his people, and to thank God's people for their generosity.

This is how God works. He does not *need* our prayers in order to act; he does not *need* our labours in order to feed us; he does not *need* our sharing of the gospel in order to bring people to himself. But in the way he has arranged the world, by making us image-bearers, he graciously incorporates our activities into his work:

your prayers are truly instrumental in public justice and good order:

your work is truly the means by which your family is fed; your words are truly the way in which someone comes to know Christ.

As Paul says about missionary work, 'I planted the seed, Apollos watered it, but God made it grow. So neither he who plants nor he who waters is anything, but only God, who makes things grow.' (1 Corinthians 3:6.7).

The story of the Reformation

Since God uses means, can we see how it was that the Reformation occurred when and how it did? Let me divide my answer in two: God's providential work and his gospel work.

First of all, God's providential work in the Reformation. As we study the big-picture history of the period, we can see signs of God's providence at work to bring about this mighty upheaval. Thus, for example, in the decades before the Reformation there was a flowering of new learning linked to a new piety in Europe, often called 'the Renaissance' (though I understand that this is an unfashionable term these days). The Reformers were able to call upon this learning to help them return to the original languages of the Bible and study it afresh.

Then there was the evident corruption of the Church, against which men and women were prepared to revolt, even if they only dimly comprehended the theological issues at stake. As well, the stirrings of reformation occurred at a time in European history when civil rulers were prepared to break with the papacy, for a variety of reasons, not all of them good.

Finally, there was the introduction of new technology, especially printing, which enabled the books and sermons of the Reformers to be spread widely and rapidly. Above all, of course, there was the translation and printing of the Bible, so the text of the Bible became embedded deep in the culture of nation after nation, people after people.

Now I am sure that contemporary historians would want to challenge me about the list and add to or subtract from it. My point is this: the Reformation did not occur suddenly in a historical vacuum. It had a context; it grew in a certain culture. If you believe, as I do, both that God is the sovereign Lord of history, and that the Reformation was a work of God, you will acknowledge that his providential hand was in this. The power of the gospel was like a spark to tinder already prepared.

And yet the gospel had to be there, to be the spark. If I call the great historical movements the *providential* work of God, I call the essential inner story, the *gospel* work of God. Thus the English Reformation would have been no more than a political turmoil around the marital and succession problems of Henry VIII and that monarch's twisted conscience, if it were not for the fact that men like William Tyndale, Thomas Bilney, Hugh Latimer and Thomas

Cranmer had been won for the evangelical cause. That is, God had provided for himself witnesses to his gospel at the right time and in the right place.

There were four elements to this gospel work of God.

First, the power of the Scriptures. It is absolutely fundamental to Christianity that God speaks, and that he has spoken in and through the Bible. The speech of God is what distinguished him from the idols of the nations as the living and true God. The fact that Jesus fulfilled the promises of God expressed in the Old Testament is the demonstration that he is indeed the Messiah. Jesus is the word of God; the scriptures too are the word of God, centred on Jesus and explained for us by Jesus.

In the sixteenth century at the cost of his own life, William Tyndale brought the scriptures in translation to the English-speaking peoples and so bequeathed one of the greatest of all possible gifts to us. The assumption was that every person should have access to the Bible in their own language; the assumption was that men and women could be trusted with the Bible without the intervention of the priest or the church; the assumption was that the Bible is clear enough to be understood and believed and obeyed by ordinary people.

The consequence was a widespread habit of family bible reading and prayer; households becoming little churches, mothers and fathers becoming the spiritual elder brothers and sisters of their children as they read and pondered the word of God for themselves; the consequence was a new level of faith and determination to serve God; the consequence was a change in the nature, training and task of the ministry.

On March 7th 1815, the Bible Society became the first missionary society to be established in Australia. Its patron was Governor Macquarie who said that he was bound to support it, 'as a man and as a Christian'. The committee consisted of the leading members of the community in those days, including Thomas Moore after whom our College is named. At the first meeting they raised three hundred pounds and promptly sent half of this to England to help the world-wide work.

Its aim was to make the word of God available to all. They conducted a survey of all the people of Sydney to see who had a Bible and who could read, discovering that 'more than one-third of the dwellings and nearly three-fifths of the inhabitants who can read are without a Bible.' The next task was to supply the Bibles.

The survey was carried out by, 'leading citizens, including officials in high places'. ²

Second, the power of the gospel. Hugh Latimer was the great preacher of the English Reformation. He came to know Christ through Thomas Bilney, 'little Bilney' as he was known. Bilney targeted Latimer, and went to Latimer ostensibly to confess his sins. In doing so, he shared with him that which had grasped and cleansed his own soul: 'Christ Jesus came into the world to save sinners' (1 Timothy 1:15). Through this encounter, Latimer was converted to the evangelical faith and became one of its greatest advocates. Bilney himself became one of the earliest martyrs.

That text sums up the gospel and the Bible. It speaks to us of the utter misery and hopelessness to which our sins have brought us; it speaks to us of the Son of God who purposed to come into our world and save us, undeserving as we are; it tells us his name, fairest of the fair, the name of Jesus; and it gives him his title Christ, the one who is God's appointed king and Lord, whose task was to die to bring us home.

It is this gospel which renewed the church, converted thousands to faith in Christ and brought forgiveness, joy and assurance in its train. It was based on a deep awareness of human sin and inability to save ourselves, matched only by the Spirit's work in assuring sinners of the fatherly love of God and the salvation which came through the cross of Christ. It said: grace alone, faith alone, Christ alone, the glory of God alone, against every human attempt to find other mediators, other grounds for salvation.

It was this gospel which arrived on the first fleet with chaplain Richard Johnson, a gospel which he strove to preach in the unpromising soil of the colony in those early years. He and his wife Mary were often lonely, discouraged, dismayed. He wrote to a friend in England: 'I hope I have said enough to discourage you from ever emigrating to this part of the world'. He longed to return home. What kept him here was, 'the pity and concern I feel for these poor people with whom I am connected. Happy would I be to live on bread and water...did I but see some of these poor souls begin to think about their latter end.'

What was his gospel? 'The Gospel' he wrote, 'proposes a free and gracious pardon to the guilty, cleansing to the polluted, healing to the sick, happiness to the miserable and even life to the dead'. Elsewhere he said, 'I am not ashamed of the precious gospel of Jesus, having long since come to the Apostle's resolution' (to know nothing among you except Christ crucified) 'well knowing that

Rev. A.T.Thompson, Australia and the Bible, British and Foreign Bible Society, London, 1935, 34-5. I owe this reference to Dr Peter Bolt.

whatever doctrine does not tend to humble the sinner, and to exalt the Saviour, is anti-christ'. How little could Johnson have imagined the mighty works which sprang from his first small efforts. Woe betide us if we now preach a different gospel!

Third, the power of preaching. By 'preaching' I mean rather the communication of God's word as God's word. This activity was as integral to the success of the Reformation as it must be for any spiritual work, especially evangelism. It was carried out by lay men and women as well as clergy. But the key to the success of the Reformation was with the learned and fearless leadership of those who like Latimer and Ridley studied deeply, prayed fervently and spoke boldly. Latimer in particular was famous for the way in which he applied the word of God to the social conditions of his day without fear.

Preaching, as we all know, is in itself a feeble and foolish enterprise; imagine the audacity of thinking that we may have the right to speak for God. There are few of us who cannot be embarrassed at such a claim or feel the disjunction between what we say and who we are. Even more significant as Paul reminds us, the message we have been given sounds foolish to the cultured, and not-so-cultured world. Nonetheless, as it was in the apostolic age, so it was in the Reformation.

Indeed, the way in which God makes new Christians is through the word blessed by the Holy Spirit. That is his method; that is the method he has given us to pursue. There is no easier, or more mechanistic, or mystical path. We must let the word do it.

I called this the power of preaching. But of course preaching is futile if it is not the preaching of the word. It is not preaching which saves, but the word of God. We may preach from any part of the riches that make up the Bible, but in the end the central message remains that Christ Jesus came into the world to save sinners; we will need to explain what sin is and describe it by using the law of God to define it and condemn it; we will need to say who Jesus is and why he came; we will need to preach his death on the cross; and we will need to summon men and women to repentance and faith in him in such a way that they will accept him as their lord and saviour.

In 1959, Billy Graham shook this city with convinced, biblical preaching. But the success of that preaching was premised in what preceded it. For over 15 years there had been vigorous church planting in the Diocese. There had been biblical preaching. And there had been much prayer. God worked privately for years and

³ Iain H.Murray, Australian Christian Life From 1788, Banner of Truth Trust, Edinburgh, 1988., 3ff.

publicly for a month. The Graham campaign itself was meticulously planned. It took the standards we expect of Christian work to new heights. It is perfectly clear that great Christian movements often involve much planning and hard work. Strategy, resourcing, thought, energy — all these things are used by God for his purposes. But the sharp end of the Christian mission remains the word, the Spirit and prayer. They are God's appointed special means

Fourth, the power of blood. Would that there were no martyrs, and would that Protestants were without guilt in this bloody competition. I have no wish to raise old quarrels. Nonetheless, it is true to say that the determination of men like Bilney, Tyndale, Latimer, Ridley and Cranmer, together with many other men and women, confirmed and inspired the cause of the gospel in their generation. They were prepared to say 'no' to error, even at great risk to themselves.

Such martyrdom does not begin on the day on which you lose your life. It is an outgrowth of the determination to do what Jesus said, to take up the cross *daily* and follow him. It is the spirit of sacrifice for Jesus and his cause which should mark every Christian. At this level, we should all carry around within us the spirit of the martyr, self-denial and love for others; the great sacrifice of Christ for us, the assurance of the love of God by the power of the Holy Spirit; if it has truly reached our inner being, it will have transformed us into willing servants of the Lord and it will have put all our time, all our treasure, all our efforts at his disposal. This is the true worship he seeks.

If we look to the examples of those who have gone before us, we can see that this devotion to Christ included the sacrifice of time and energy in planning and human interaction. We must not despise such endeavours. The Reformation did not merely happen spontaneously. Involved at every level we see men and women who gave themselves to the work which was necessary for such a bold enterprise. They had to strategise about bringing a reformation to a whole nation: how to translate the Bible and distribute it; how to increase literacy; how to train the clergy. Their form of church planting involved a new, evangelical liturgy for every parish, new sermons for the clergy, new rules of association, new institutions of learning, new leadership chosen because of their evangelical commitments. Do not think for a moment that these things were instantly or easily done.

The Graham crusade capped years of planning; the English Reformation required deep and dangerous involvement in the politics of the nation, and much forethought; Johnson was sent to Australia because of the political intervention of William

Wilberforce and John Newton. They may not have used the current jargon of vision and mission and goals and strategy, let alone church growth and 'the rock model': but they were very good at them. This, too, was worship.

It was the bringing together of the big-picture providential work of God, and the gospel work of God which caused the gracequake of the Reformation. He did it; but he used the obedience of his servants to bring it about. The gospel means are the means he has appointed to set forward his work in every age. We use them whether the ground is as hard as it was in the days of Jeremiah, or as fertile as it was when Jonah shook the city of Nineveh.

Scripture, gospel, preaching, sacrifice - these were the four powers of the Reformation, the gospel-means which God used to light a light which has not even yet gone out.

The story in Sydney Diocese

Now I can hear a still, small voice coming from the Illawarra; 'Yes, but will we see an unusual work of God in *our* time?' Another way of asking this is to say, 'Will we see an evident conjunction of God's providential work with his gospel work, resulting in the conversion of many thousands, the building up and planting of Bible-based loving missionary-minded churches, and ten percent of the population in such churches, in ten years?'

In one sense it does not matter. Our business is to keep on faithfully using the special means that God has appointed. We may be in an age like the age of Richard Johnson; he built an imposing church-building and the convicts burned it down. And yet, the gospel was planted here. God often works cumulatively rather than speedily.

Furthermore, we must recognise that it is absolutely normal for gospel work to be difficult. The Bible tells us that the human heart is very resistant to the message of Jesus. Recently I asked a group of our women pastors, teachers and evangelists how they were finding evangelism. I did not get the sense that they were discouraged; but I certainly was made aware that we live in a society resistant to the gospel. Here were some of the difficulties they mentioned.

First, the sheer busyness of life in the new utopia we now inhabit. Our prosperity has been purchased at a fearful price to relationships. The cost of living virtually demands two incomes in a family; work has become all-demanding; shopping has become a recreation instead of a mere necessity; sport and children's activities impact more and more on Sunday. Christian fellowship seems to be an optional extra, even for believers; Christian service has to be done on top of an already stressed life.

The person most likely to come to join a church is the person actually brought by a friend or relative. When relationships suffer because of busyness, the more difficult it is to succeed evangelistically.

Second, ignorance of Jesus and the gospel. With every passing decade, the knowledge of the basic facts of the gospel, which could once be taken for granted, becomes more and more garbled. I wonder what we would find today if we took a survey of Bible ownership; I wonder if we would do that work today. It is certainly easier to reach the person who has some knowledge than the person who has none whatsoever.

Third, the bad name of the church Australia-wide. People want to disassociate the church from Jesus. I believe that there are several elements to this — a distrust of any authoritative institution; a recognition that church membership makes demands; bad experiences of boring and irrelevant church services; proven allegations of child abuse and cover-up, which tarnish the wonderful work done by so many over such a long period.

Fourth, the deep, deep unwillingness to commit. We live in a society which sets huge store on the individual and autonomy and on freedom of choice. Commitment of all sorts seems difficult. People recognise that a commitment to Jesus is an allencompassing matter; they see it as an unacceptable loss of freedom. My informants especially mentioned the generation between say 10 and 30: for them accepting Christ would mean a totally unacceptable restriction on their moral freedom – unacceptable and unimaginable. But, then, those who worked among the aged could see no great move towards spiritual reflection there either – except, and this applies to all age groups, a spirituality which is itself individualistic, which does not make spiritual or moral demands.

That is a realistic list. It helps us analyse what the difficulties are and it reminds us that in the end all Christian work is spiritual. Scripture, prayer, preaching, sacrifice: these are still the means of advancing the kingdom; the difficulties are themselves fundamentally spiritual.

Thus, the list does nothing to weaken my resolve; it tells me that we must persevere and not be discouraged. It reminds me that it takes the power of God – his word and his Spirit - to bring people to himself. It commits me once again to the gospel means by which God does his great work, the means which I must continue to use, no matter how difficult the times or barren the soil. It commits me to planning, to strategy, to working out how we can advance. It commits me to using such tools as the vision of at

least ten percent in ten years; it commits me to sacrifice in the cause of Christ.

Our Diocesan Mission

Back in 2002, we thought about our society, and our churches, and our history. We asked:

given the gospel-means that God has appointed,

given the job we have to do,

given the times we are living in,

how should we do our work?

Knowing, too, that the synod represents, but cannot determine parish actions, we asked,

what's our united strategy?

These questions resulted in four concrete policies. That is, we translated our gospel work into those four policies. Here they are.

- To call upon God for such an outpouring of his Spirit that his people will be assured of his love through his word, seek to please the Saviour in all things, manifest the godly life and be filled with prayerful and sacrificial compassion for the lost in all the world.
- To enable the parish churches to expand numerically, equip and nurture their members, and become the motherchurches of as many congregations and fellowships as possible; and also to take further initiatives to create fellowships by penetrating structures of society beyond the reach of the parish church with the gospel.
- 3 To multiply the number of well-trained persons (ordained, lay, full time, voluntary) lovingly dedicated to the creation and development of such parishes, congregations and fellowships by proclaiming the gospel.
- 4 To reform the life of the Diocese (including our culture, ordinances, customs, use of resources, and deployment of ministry) to encourage and enable the fulfilment of the fundamental aim.

I summarize them by saying:

Prayer and Preaching, Multiplying congregations, Multiplying Persons, Reform. With what results? In my judgement, these policies have demonstrated themselves to be exactly right.

I can personally testify that they have proved extremely powerful and effective in:

- creating new congregations, churches and fellowships
- winning new people to Christ
- uniting us in our common cause and in our operations
- forcing us to ask new questions and tackle new challenges
- stimulating new work and so increasing numbers
- linking us to the surrounding community anew
- guiding priorities
- providing a sense of accountability
- attracting new men and women workers
- giving permission for change
- enabling our organisations to be part of the Diocesan story
- changing work patterns for leaders

As far as diocesan structures are concerned, they have impacted strongly and excellently. The Diocese has changed fairly dramatically. The fundamental aim has been to help resource parishes in the fulfilment of these policies.

For example,

The Archbishop, Bishops and Archdeacons work by these policies;

We recruit and train our theological students in the light of the policies;

We deploy and resource people in accordance with these policies

We pray in line with the policies;

Our organizations align themselves to these policies;

Our budget is shaped by the policies;

We have begun to change ordinances in light of the policies;

We have revolutionized the ethos of the Secretariat in line with the policies;

We have begun the serious study of how parishes work, so that we can apply the policies.

The list could be much longer.

Policy 1

Two years ago I asked Bishop Piper to be responsible for encouraging us all to act in a concerted way on Policy 1. After all, there is no point in having the other policies if we are not a praying and preaching people. Let us ask Reg about the outworking of this policy.

Bishop Reg Piper is interviewed about Policy 1.

Policy 2

You could call Policy 2 the *operative* part of the Mission. The policy calls on us to concentrate a lot of effort in starting new groups of all kinds; new churches, new congregations, new work amongst ethnic people and young people, groups in the work place. How has this policy been going?

In one sense, you know better than I do. You know your parish and can testify to the changes over the last two years. For some there has been a great change; for others the Mission has not been embraced at all; still others were in mission mode before the Synod decided to make its commitment to mission. What we see at Synod is the big picture, what is happening across the parishes as a whole.

Basically, a whole lot of new ministries and new initiatives have sprung up. For example, although the Northern Region had stalled for a long time in church planting and growth, it is exciting to see the churches in this comparatively well-resourced area starting again to create new Christian ministries. Of course, not all church plants have succeeded, and some parishes have not been planting, just growing and transforming what is already there. But I can count about seventeen attempts.

The Rev John Reid is interviewed about a church plant on the Northern Beaches.

But Policy 2 is not just about church plants. It is also about how to penetrate society. One of our traditional ways of doing this is through scripture in schools. We have over 100,000 children in scripture classes each week. I have been concerned that we are not more intentional in helping them to cross the bridge to church.

The Rev Barry Costello is interviewed about scripture in schools.

Not all church plants have flourished.

The Rev Michael Robinson is interviewed about a church plant that decided to move in a different direction.

I have also been wondering how our schools can help meet the spiritual needs of parents and children who do not go to our parish churches.

The Rev Stephen Edwards is interviewed about a new initiative at the Kings School.

Policy 3

Policy 3 is the dynamic of the Mission. God works through people, and policy three calls on us to recruit and train more and more people. I am told that of the three biggest Anglican Colleges in Australia, the Diocese has two. True or not, obviously Moore has many students, but Youthworks is growing at a tremendous rate. Thank God for this! In fact thank God for his great blessings in this whole area.

Ms Jessica Newmarch is interviewed about the Youthworks College.

I have been concerned that we do not offer enough intentional help to parishes and clergy who are looking for ways to get on with mission but need advice and help. I am trying to make sure that the resources of the Diocese are applied to help parishes to mission. Obviously Evangelism Ministries must continue to be a key player here.

Here is the newly appointed Director of Evangelism Ministries, Canon Jim Ramsay, to tell us how EM is going to continue its task of resourcing parishes.

Canon Jim Ramsay is interviewed about the work of Evangelism Ministries.

Policy 4

In Policy 4 we give ourselves permission to do everything necessary to make the first three policies work. This requires something which Anglicans resist by instinct: change! It must have been an Anglican old lady who asked when they brought in decimal currency, 'why don't they let all the old people die out first?' And yet it is evident that if we do not change we will wither.

I have been concerned that we are not more understanding of how parishes function and what lifecycle they have. If we do not know this, we will not know how to help the parish at each stage of its life. It is a recipe for death. I could take you around Sydney and show you the parishes that once flourished but then collapsed; we forget about them, but they are warning us that it could happen even where you are.

Here is a model of the parish life-cycle that we have developed and shared with most of the clergy. It is not perfect, and unfortunately some have regarded it as a threat rather than a tool. I hope that you have all seen it by now and that it has helped you work on the needs of your parish and your present opportunities for mission. If not, could you begin to use it, or some other tool of analysis?

Under the impact of the Mission some parishes have changed dramatically. They have been reinvented. I can think of Annandale, Ashbury, Arncliffe and Kogarah, for example. We are going to have to do far more of this if we wish parishes to survive and prosper. Simply doing nothing is no longer an option.

The Rev Mee Ping Lau is interviewed about the parish of St George.

My question for you is, do you need to make changes? What are they? Have you started yet? What cherished things will you give up in order that others may hear the gospel? These are spiritual questions about our willingness to sacrifice. So often, good progress is stopped by our lethargy or even selfishness.

We have also to change our ways of doing things in order to help the Mission.

Here is the Rev Zac Veron to tell us about how his parish was helped by the Synod actually doing something different.

The Rev Zac Veron is interviewed about special administration arrangements in the parish of St George North.

So what has happened? We have applied the four policies in many areas of our life together. It is still only the beginning of a grand experiment. Can we see any fruit? Formal religion remains much the same, but here is what is evident:

more paid workers, more congregations, more children's work, more money, more students in training,

more people attending our churches in one way or another.

The increase appears to be in the order of 3%. That is about double the rate of the increase we experienced in the quite good years 1991-2001. It is almost double the rate of population growth in Sydney itself.

This is a great beginning, and I have not told half the story. We give God thanks for it!

I want to thank those of you who have taken up the challenge to bring your parishes on board with the diocesan-wide Mission. Ours is a voluntary association. Nobody and no parish has to join in with this Mission. But by our joint efforts we will achieve far more than by individualism. I hope that you will keep refining and working on these policies, or, if you have not really begun you will join in, start work.

Think 10 years: the first 3 years of the Mission are the shakedown years. We have discovered a great deal about ourselves and many weaknesses have become apparent. It is clear that many of our parishes are under-resourced; all areas of the Diocese are difficult; some are more difficult than others. Some of the hard work is yet to bear the fruit which I believe it will in due course. But everything is telling us that it is right to go on.

Will we see an unusual work of God in our time?

It is beyond our capacity to read God's mind from his providence and we need to be cautious in discussing such a question. But, as I consider the nature of our era, I would be prepared to say this at least: the signs are that we have begun at the right time.

It is the right time because we still have time. They say that faith is receding in much of the western world and not least in our own country. But owing to the good stewardship of the gospel in previous generations, this is one of the few places where we still have resources to meet this challenge. They will not last forever, and to bury them in the ground would be fatal. We must use them, or lose them.

It is the right time because we were moving in the right direction in any case. The Mission is not new; we have always been evangelistically minded and the steady growth in our churches over the last 15 years or more is an indication of that. The point is that we do not have to turn the ship around, a much harder task. I would say that we are already aligned to God's gospel work.

God has resourced us very well indeed, in terms of finance, the quantity and quality of personnel, our organisations, but especially with our long tradition of biblical theology and evangelism. Frankly, progress is being made where there are strong biblical convictions and people prepared to stand by them in the face of the inevitable opposition. Please do not be dismayed for a moment by slanders such as 'fundamentalist', 'religious right' and the like. These distortions are either an excuse for not thinking about issues, or are intended to bully us.

It is the right time because, as with printing in the Reformation, there is a communications revolution occurring. Extraordinary new ways of communicating the gospel are being developed and the secular elite are losing their monopoly on information though the media. Hang on for an interesting ride. (Happy first birthday and congratulations to our own very successful Anglican Media Web site! - sydneyanglicans.net)

It is the right time because our immigration policy has brought thousands of people to Australia from Africa and Asia as well as South America and Europe who need to hear the gospel. Of course, wonderfully, many of them have already been touched by God – think of the Koreans, Islanders and Chinese – and we can partner with them in sharing the gospel with others. The movement of peoples is a great work of God.

It is the right time because there is a change afoot in the culture. Keen observers have begun to announce the death of secularism. According to members of a Financial Review panel on power in Australia, 'religion is the "new black" and secular is totally ten minutes ago'; 'secularism is really on the nose. "A They are not alone in saying this. I think there *are* many signs of a new interest in moral and spiritual matters, as the failure of secularism to feed the soul becomes more and more apparent.

Materialism and individualism are destroying family life and whether we like it or not families are the bedrock of a civilised society. We are proving unable to give young people a sense of meaning, community and the transcendent, but these are integral to the needs of growing children. People want something more than secularism; I think the drift towards church schools indicates this; all the more important that those who value public education insist that space for Scripture teaching be fully maintained. I believe that the gospel ministers to human need in precisely these areas, meaning, community and transcendence.

The public arena

I think that it immensely heartening that Christians are far more prepared to speak about the faith in the public arena than even five years ago. For 30 years we have behaved as though we were cowed into silence by humanistic secularism. They seemed to have all the best lines. Now a contest has begun and I am glad of it.

It is interesting also to observe the greater willingness of some of our political leaders to declare their faith. This has been criticized but we must defend the right of citizens inspired by the teachings of Jesus Christ to enter politics and to seek, through entirely democratic means, the support of their fellow citizens for a set of values grounded in their faith.

⁴ The Australian Financial Review Magazine, October, 2005, 30.

Mind you, if our politics continues to be corroded by personal insult, by grudges and partisan tribalism going back decades, by a hatred of the man or woman opposite rather than a rigorous contest over the value of their ideas, how will we encourage the best in community to serve their community? Recent events both in New South Wales and in the Federal arena only serve to remind us of the need for such *gospel* qualities as civility, compassion and forgiveness in public life. We must all speak the truth in love.

Thus, although times are not easy, there is some reason to say that we can see God providentially at work. He has not left himself without a witness. The stirrings of despair about secularism may be the beginnings of a spiritual renewal. For our part, we must persevere with the gospel means that he uses, and look to him for results. Remember that it will be the gospel-means which God uses to be the spark to light the fire. Our job is to keep serving the gospel, keep doing gospel-work with all our heart.

Assessment

Thus, how is my job going? As I look out on the Diocese, I am so grateful for what God has evidently done already. I am confident that we have chosen the right way for us at this time to fulfil our permanent special obligations. Our ambition must be to reach 100% of the population. The 10 year Mission can only be the first step. Ten years stops me from being complacent; more, it forces me to be urgent in what I do.

I have to admit that in my naiveté I thought that progress in change would be quicker than it has been. And yet, change is like climbing the steep stairs near where I live. The top always seems a long way further until you look back and see how far you have come. Then I say, praise God, look at what his hand has wrought!

I am trying to make the Diocese and its structures resourced, and focused on mission, and supportive of the parishes in mission. I am encouraged; I thank God. But I am impatient for still more.

I am impatient to see more people reached for Christ to the glory of God.

I am impatient to see a deep spiritual renewal in our Diocese;

I am impatient for improvement of the facilities at Moore College;

I am impatient that we have not yet sorted out teacher training in the Diocese;

I am impatient that the Mission Property Committee still does not have the necessary funds to purchase the property we need for new churches;

I am impatient that we have not developed what I may call a 'local missionary society';

I am impatient that the Mission Task Force has not hit its stride as vet:

I am impatient to see Anglicare greater use to and better supported by parishes;

I am impatient that we do not have a northern youth camp;

I am impatient that we have yet to raise up the numbers of ministers we need;

I am impatient to see more women studying at Moore and Mary Andrews;

I am impatient that we have not yet solved the problem of the large amount of money which could help the Mission;

I am impatient that we have only now begun to think about the nature of parishes and how best to help smaller ones.

I am impatient that we have not yet made more progress on linking scripture teaching to church.

I am impatient, but yet in all those areas I have seen change, development, improvement. Furthermore, we have goals, we have plans, we have strategies; we have determination to make things happen and to go on until we have accomplished what needs to be done.

We have begun, and in due time we will, God willing, see fruit in better parishes, better evangelism, better structures, better contact with the community. Let me tell you that I am committed to the Mission personally as never before, and I hope that you join me in your own sphere of service. The Mission remains crucially important for the state of Christian work in this part of God's world and far beyond.

That's me; what about you? Obviously, you are to hear what the Lord has been doing and you thank him for it. But there is something more important even than that.

I am hoping that you are going to draw great encouragement from what you have seen and heard;

I am hoping that you will renew your determination to continue with this Mission;

I am hoping that where you have begun you will continue with renewed zest and skill.

I am hoping that where you have been waiting to begin you will now get under way.

I am hoping that you and the people you represent may be prepared to make the painful changes necessary to win others for Christ in our day;

I am hoping that lay people will ask clergy how the Mission is going and what is now planned;

I am hoping that where there has been failure there may be renewed effort:

I am hoping that ministers will now be thinking of their mission plans for next year and the next 5 years. Even the least resourced parish can enter the Mission by committing to Policy 1; that at least you can do and plan to do.

There is another thing which we can all do, and which must now enter our mission thinking. In the last year we have concentrated on Policy 2 and looking at the parishes. Now we have to add to that the further operation of Policy 3, preparation of people.

The Mission is not going to succeed without the active participation of lay people. Policy 3 needs to get to work! We need a trained laity; more than that, we need a trained and committed laity; we need an increasing number of Christian men and women who turn church attendance into church membership and church membership into church partnership. The key to this is alight for God, and training; and those in paid ministry are the main coaches.

In Christian service, training is not simply a matter of attending some course or other. Courses are important, but we chiefly learn by doing. I aim to encourage a strong training ethos in the churches of our Diocese as the next crucial factor in mission. But let me warn you that it will be one in which those who have the proven skills will need to coach those who are learning, and walk with them through the process. It will be slower but more effective.

I used to worry that some students coming into Moore College had no practical experience of evangelism, did not know how to go about it and had never actually had the joy of seeing someone come to Christ. This is less so now. But there are many in our churches who are nervous, ill-equipped or lack the practical experience to engage in ministry, although they have the gifts and talents to do so. The major dynamic for change and growth in parish life is training; the major impetus for finding and exploiting those new mission fields will be the same.

One of the suggestions which has been put before the Mission Task Force, is that we aim to use the year 2009 as a time of concerted Diocese-wide evangelistic effort, preferably in union with other churches and perhaps including some large-scale meetings.

This may well be a good idea, to capitalise on our growth and especially to inspire and focus our training effort. I will keep you informed as to our thinking about this.

Conclusion

Now where is that question from Reg Piper, – 'will we see an unusual work of God in our time?' I don't know, and there are many factors which seem to tell against it. On the other hand, let me say this: If we were to see such an unusual work, it may well begin something like this. And in any case, we are doing the right thing in giving ourselves energetically to the gospel works of God while trusting in him. For that is what we should do anyway.

I recognise that all this is hard work. I am aware of what is happening in parishes, some of the struggles and disappointments, some of the failures which have occurred as we have tried out strategies to do with the Mission. I am aware that sometimes we are tempted to think, this is just the latest good idea dreamed up by people in town: 'it will fail, and it will pass, and we will be left to get on with what we normally do'. I am aware that some have tried really hard with little result; I am aware that some are blaming themselves and others are keenly sensitive to criticism and to the possibility that they are being judged on numbers and results. It is also possible for us to have the mentality which stands aside to await failure, without really contributing to possible success!

But dear brothers and sisters, this Mission has already proved itself in a thousand ways. It is aligned with God's way of working. It comes at a time of great spiritual dryness, and was never going to be easy. But I am more convinced than ever that the decision of the Synod three years ago was of God; that we have been summoned to this path and have set ourselves on it rightly. The changes in our Diocese have already been profound, and they are just beginning. Mission thinking has given permission and impetus for good work in parish after parish and in all our organisations.

You have heard how committed I am to it, and how convinced I am that we are on the right path. But this is not my personal Mission. It is a proven and effective way of us uniting as a fellowship of churches in the mission which Jesus committed to his disciples. It belongs to us because we have been appointed by God as his instruments in mission.

I began by referring to Latimer and Ridley, martyrs for the gospel of God's free grace. They came from a generation of men and women specially strengthened by God to put forward his word boldly and without compromise. The light they lit is the light by

which we see. It is not surprising that we have experienced opposition and even defamation and abuse more frequently in these last years, even from some of our fellow Anglicans. If you are prepared to redouble your efforts for Christ, you must also expect rejection and misunderstanding. Mission is hard work. Why be involved?

In principle the answer is the same as that which steeled the martyrs in their day. Is there any more important thing which we can be doing than bearing testimony to Christ? Is there any greater need that our community has, than to hear the words of Jesus and so be saved from what the Bible calls, 'the wrath to come'?

The spiritual problem of our community is unwillingness to commit. That is what above all else stands in the way of the gospel being received. There are many wonderful exceptions, but it is our problem as well. We are in danger of being 'half-way' Christians: making the gospel a leisure time activity; seeing the need for it, wanting our children to have it, but not being willing to reorder our time and our finances to promote it; not being willing to ask ourselves to use our imagination to see where we could start a new ministry for Christ; in fact not being willing to sacrifice, though we know that no great work for God was ever done by half-way Christians. We admire the martyrs, we are thankful for them, but we do not share their spirit.

The Mission gives us a chance and a motivation to join in gospel work fruitfully and together. It has proved to be exciting, challenging, rightly directed. It may be that through it God will do a truly unusual work. He may do; he may already have begun. But for us, it encapsulates the right work, the gospel work which we are all called upon to do in every generation. I urge us all to undertake it with renewed zeal and enthusiasm, so that in our day we may perhaps light such a candle as by God's grace shall never be put

Will we see an unusual work of God in our time? At one level, I do not know. At another level, I believe that this is what we are seeing: be part of it!

In the Diocese

I am thankful to God for the faithful ministry of those who have retired this year from full-time service.

The retirees were: the Rev Canon Don G Anderson, Rector of Sylvania; the Rev Paul H Bayliss, Senior Assistant Minister at Willoughby; the Rev Philip N Oliver, Senior Assistant Minister at Ulladulla; the Rev Peter L Taylor, Rector of West Pennant Hills with Cherrybrook.

In addition, those who died were: the Rev Neville C Bathgate; the Rev Roy M Buckingham; the Ven John A Cable; the Rev Gregory K Clifton, Rector of Lakemba; the Rev R C (Ron) Clout; the Rev R Owen Dykes; the Rev Canon A J (Jim) Glennon; the Rev C K (Carl) Hammond, the Rev Samuel F Lees; the Rev Jeffray Mills; the Rev Canon Melville Newth; the Rev Walter T Wheeldon.

And we note the death of the Rt Rev A Jack Dain who died on 3 March 2003.

I am sure you join with me in expressing our sincere sympathy to their families and our trust in the One who is the God of all comfort.

Peter F Jensen

Archbishop

Proceedings

Officers and committees appointed

- Clerical Secretary and Lay Secretary of the Synod: The Rev Chris Moroney and Mr Robert Wicks
- 2. Chairman of Committees: Mr Peter Kell
- Deputy Chairmen of Committees: Mr Robert Tong and Mr Justice Peter Young
- 4. Elections and Qualifications Committee: Archdeacon Ken Allen, Mr Ian Miller, Dr Karin Sowada and Dr Philip Selden
- Order of Business Committee: The Rev Dane Courtney, Archdeacon Deryck Howell, the Rev Chris Moroney, Mr Robert Tong and Mr Robert Wicks
- Minute Reading Committee: Archdeacon Deryck Howell, Archdeacon Geoff Huard, Dr Grant Maple and Mrs Claire Smith

Documents tabled

- List of clergy summoned to the Synod and list of representatives
- 2. Copy of a document appointing a Commissary
- 3. Minute book of the Standing Committee

Accounts and reports etc tabled

Diocesan Organisations - Annual Reports, Accounts and Other Documents

- 1. Abbotsleigh, The Council of
- 2. Anglican Church Property Trust Diocese of Sydney
- 3. Anglican Media Council
- Anglican Provident Fund (Sydney), Board of

- 5. Anglican Retirement Villages: Diocese of Sydney
- 6. Anglican Youth and Education Division
- 7. Arden Anglican School Council
- 8. Arundel House Council
- 9. Barker College, The Council of
- 10. Campbelltown Anglican Schools Council
- 11. Continuing Education for Ministers, Council of
- 12. Department of Evangelism
- 13. Georges River Regional Council
- 14. Glebe Administration Board
- 15. Illawarra Grammar School, Council of The
- 16. Macarthur Region Anglican Church School Council (The)
- 17. Moore Theological College Council
- 18. Northern Regional Council
- 19. St Andrew's Cathedral Chapter
- 20. St Andrew's Cathedral School Council
- 21. St Andrew's House Corporation
- 22. St Catherine's School Waverley, Council of
- 23. St John's Provisional Cathedral Chapter Parramatta
- 24. St Michael's Provisional Cathedral Chapter Wollongong
- 25. South Sydney Regional Council
- 26. Sydney Anglican Car and Insurance Fund, Board of
- 27. Sydney Anglican Home Mission Society Council
- 28. Sydney Anglican Indigenous People's Ministry Committee
- 29. Sydney Anglican Pre-School Council
- 30. Sydney Anglican Property Fund
- 31. Sydney Anglican Schools Corporation
- 32. Sydney Church of England Finance and Loans Board
- 33. Sydney Church of England Grammar School Council
- 34. Sydney Diocesan Educational and Book Committee
- 35. Sydney Diocesan Secretariat
- Sydney Diocesan Superannuation Fund Board (Anglican SuperFund)
- 37. Tara Anglican School for Girls, Council of
- 38. Trinity Grammar School Grammar Council
- 39. Western Sydney Regional Council
- 40. William Branwhite Clarke College Council
- 41. Wollongong Regional Council

Standing Committee Reports and Accounts etc

- 42. 2005 Annual Report
- 43. 2005 Supplementary Report
- 44. Administration of Confirmation by Presbyters (14/00)
- 45. Associated Churches: initial report (2/03 & 21/04)
- 46. Associated Churches: further report (2/03 & 21/04)
- 47. General Synod 2004 Legislation
- 48. General Synod Session 2004
- 49. Hoxton Park: Reclassification as a parish

- 50. Inquiry into Children in Institutional Care (19/04)
- 51. New Capital Project Report as to Progress
- 52. Ordinances passed by the Standing Committee
- 53. Reforming parochial structure and administration
- 54. Review of Church Ordinances and abuse matters (1/03)
- 55. Safe Ministry Policy (18/04)
- 56. Stipends, Allowances and Benefits (2/04)
- 57. Synod Fund Audited Accounts for 2004
- 58. Georges River Regional Council Annual Report for 2004
- 59. Northern Region Regional Council Annual Report for 2004
- 60. South Sydney Regional Council Annual Report for 2004
- 61. Western Sydney Regional Council Annual Report for 2004
- 62. Wollongong Regional Council Annual Report for 2004
- 63. Explanatory Statements and reports on Bills

Actions taken under the Parishes Ordinance 1979

The Synod assented to the following -

(a) reclassification of Hoxton Park as a parish

Questions under business rule 6.3

- Associate Professor Alan Watson Archbishop of Sydney's Overseas Relief and Aid Fund
- 2. Mr Andrew Frank Special Diocesan Ministry Projects
- Mr Andrew Frank Pastoral and practical support for clergy and parishes
- Mr Richard Lambert Funding for Indigenous peoples' ministry
- 5. The Rev Ian Millican Glebe Income Accounts
- 6. The Rev Ian Millican Children's ministry
- Mr Michael Newton-Brown Funding for National Church Life Survey
- 8. Mr Graeme Marks Parish audited accounts and annual financial returns
- 9. The Rev Richard Blight Creation of new ministry positions
- Ms Caroline Bowyer Use of Common Cup at the Synod Service
- 11. Mr Glenn Murray "Faithfulness in Service" seminars (Question 1)
- 12. Mr Stephen Poucher Bridgewater Lake Estate Limited
- 13. Miss Kath White Inquiry into Children in Institutional Care
- 14. Mr Glenn Murray "Faithfulness in Service" seminars (Question 2)
- The Rev Canon Sandy Grant Payment of under award wages
- 16. The Rev Tim Foster Finance and Loans Board
- 17. Mrs Liz McCoy The Diaconate
- 18. The Rev Andrew Moore Lower-fee Anglican High Schools
- 19. Miss Joanna Warren Child abuse

- 20. Mrs Wendy Hunt Prison chaplains
- 21. Mr Mark Robinson Glebe Administration Board's restructure of investment operations
- 22. Mr John Pascoe Diocesan Development Fund policies
- 23. Mr Garry Allen Glebe Administration Board and the Diocesan Mission
- 24. Mrs Beverley Earnshaw Synod Membership under Part 8
- Mr Rhys Williams Bible-believing churches and other denominations
- 26. Mr Chris Main Alternatives to funding under the Appropriations and Allocations Ordinance
- 27. Ms Jill Faddy Parental and carer leave
- The Rev Colin Watts Proportion of income under the Appropriations and Allocations Ordinance
- 29. Mr Philip Gerber TAFE ministry
- 30. The Rev Laurie Davies Special Religious Education
- 31. The Rev Laurie Davies New Capital Project
- 32. The Rev Laurie Davies SDS News
- 33. Mr Ian Cousins Sydney Diocesan Secretariat Audit
- Mr Bill Leadbetter Evangelistic programs in secular retirement villages
- 35. The Rev Jacinth Myles Anglicare chaplaincies
- 36. Mr Craig Bennett Corporate prayer
- 37. Mr Simon Roberts Archbishop's Presidential Address
- 38. The Rev Philip Griffin Parish contributions to Anglicare
- 39. Mrs Claire Smith Tsunami Appeal
- Mrs Claire Smith Number of Anglicare chaplains and State funding
- The Rev Gordon Boughton Survey in relation to baptism, confirmation and admission
- 42. Mrs Pru Selden sydneyanglicans.net website
- 43. Bishop Robert Forsyth Anglicare's plans for chaplains
- 44. Mr Tom Mayne Indigenous prison chaplain
- 45. Mr David Sheldon Glebe Asset Management
- 46. Mr David Sheldon Resignations from Sydney Diocesan Secretariat

Petitions

There were no petitions.

Elections

Uncontested elections

In accordance with clause 4.1 of the Schedule to the Synod Elections Ordinance 2000, we hereby certify that the following

nominations of persons are not in excess of the number of persons required to be elected.

STANDING COMMITTEE - Persons Elected by Synod

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

4 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

The Rev C J Moroney

Canon J Ramsay

The Rev A J Stewart

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

8 qualified laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr N M Cameron

Mr G R S Kyngdon

Mr J Pascoe

Deaconess M A Rodgers

Dr L A Scandrett

Mrs C Smith

Mr R Tong

Mr Justice P W Young AO

2. STANDING COMMITTEE - Persons from the Georges River Region elected by Regional Electors of Georges River Region

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

2 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

The Rev P Hayward

The Rev Z Veron

4 qualified laypersons elected for 3 years

Dr B S Cowling

Mr C G Ellis

Mr J Flavin

Mr G A Nelson

3. STANDING COMMITTEE - Persons from the Northern Region elected by Regional Electors of Northern Region

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

2 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

The Rev M N Calder The Rev P T Griffin

4 qualified laypersons elected for 3 years

Miss J Flower

Mr I C Miller

Mr I Minnett

Dr B C Newman

4. STANDING COMMITTEE – Persons from the South Sydney Region elected by Regional Electors of South Sydney Region

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

2 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

The Rev T D Foster

The Rev J C McIntyre

 STANDING COMMITTEE - Persons from the Western Sydney Region elected by Regional Electors of Western Sydney Region

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

2 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

The Rev N R Macken

The Rev W K Presbury

4 qualified laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr P C G Gerber

Mr G Marks

Mr W B Nicholson

Mr M Purvis

6. STANDING COMMITTEE - Persons from the Wollongong Region elected by Regional Electors of Wollongong Region

(Standing Committee Ordinance 1897)

2 qualified ministers elected for 3 years

Canon J W Cornford

The Rev S C Semenchuk

4 qualified laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr P Evans

Mr R N Warren

Mr R A Webb

Mr P White

7. ST ANDREW'S CATHEDRAL CHAPTER

(Cathedral Ordinance 1969)

1 lay canon elected for 6 years

Mr J T Scott

1 lay canon elected for 1 year

Mr D Player

8. THE COUNCIL OF ABBOTSLEIGH

(Abbotsleigh Ordinance 1924)

1 clergyman elected for 3 years

The Rev G O'Brien

9. ANGLICAN CHURCH PROPERTY TRUST DIOCESE OF SYDNEY

(Anglican Church Property Trust Diocese of Sydney Ordinance 1965)

2 persons elected for 6 years

The Rev C W Roberts

Dr L M Stoddart

10. SYDNEY ANGLICAN HOME MISSION SOCIETY COUNCIL (ANGLICARE)

(Sydney Anglican Home Mission Society Ordinance 1981)

5 persons elected for 3 years

Mr J A Bird Ms R Hobbs The Rev W K Presbury Mr M Sheedy Miss A Watson

11. COUNCIL OF ANGLICAN YOUTH AND EDUCATION DIVISION DIOCESE OF SYDNEY (Youthworks)

(Anglican Youth and Education Diocese of Sydney Ordinance 1919)

1 member of the clergy elected for 3 years

The Rev A Katay

1 layperson elected for 3 years

Mr G Crichton

12. ARDEN ANGLICAN SCHOOL COUNCIL

(Arden Anglican School Council Ordinance 1962)

4 persons elected for 3 years

ARUNDEL HOUSE COUNCIL

Mr A P Bryson Mrs J McMahon Mr L May

Mr I Wallace

13.

(Arundel House Council Ordinance 1977)

4 persons elected for up to 3 years

Ms C Evenden Ms J Lions Mr J Reilly Vacancy

14. THE COUNCIL OF BARKER COLLEGE

(The Barker College Ordinance 1978)

2 clergy elected for 3 years

The Rev V E Bennett The Rev S M Blackwell

2 laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr P A Binsted Mr J L Grainger

15. BOARD OF ENQUIRY

(Tribunal Ordinance 1962)

1 clergyman elected for 3 years

The Rev W S Stuckey

2 laypersons elected for 3 years

Dr R K James Mr I C Miller

16. BOARD OF ENQUIRY - SUPPLEMENTAL LIST

(Tribunal Ordinance 1962)

2 clergymen elected for 3 years

The Rev R G Robinson
The Rev Dr M D Thompson

4 laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr R H Y Lambert Mr W B Nicholson Mr B Robinson Dr K Sowada

17. COUNCIL FOR CONTINUING EDUCATION FOR MINISTERS

(Continuing Education for Ministers Ordinance 1989)

1 clergyman, being an incumbent of an

The Rev G O'Brien

1 layperson elected for 3 years

Mr S Brissenden

18. DIOCESAN REPRESENTATIVES ON COUNCIL OF CHURCHES IN NSW

(Constitution of the Council)

17 persons elected for 3 years

Mr D Andrews

Mrs P Angelopoulos

The Rev G C M Boughton

The Rev P Colgan

The Hon R W Gee

Mr P C G Gerber

Mr A Hicks

Mrs L Hicks

The Rev S A Horton

Mrs R Kurrle

The Rev R A Miller

The Rev C J Moroney

Miss D Porter

The Rev I Porter

Deaconess M A Rodgers

The Rev A G Tress

Mr E C Wallis

19. DEPARTMENT OF EVANGELISM, BOARD OF MANAGEMENT

(Department of Evangelism Ordinance 1978)

15 persons elected for 3 years

Mr J S Barnes

Ms L Bendall

The Rev Dr P G Bolt

Mrs M Dale

The Rev N Killick

The Rev S M King

Mr R Lamb

Bishop I Y Lee

Mr A Poulos

The Rev I R Powell

The Rev M Wilson

4 Vacancies

20. DIOCESAN TRIBUNAL

(Tribunal Ordinance 1962)

2 clergymen elected for 3 years

Canon I W Cox

The Rev S Manchester

3 laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr A Frank

Dr B C Newman

Mr R Tong

21. DIOCESAN TRIBUNAL - SUPPLEMENTAL LIST

(Tribunal Ordinance 1962)

2 clergymen elected for 3 years

The Rev J H L Johnstone

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

3 laypersons elected for 3 years

Miss S M Cole Mrs G Davidson Mr L B Patrick

22. DIOCESAN REPRESENTATIVES ON GENERAL SYNOD

(General Synod Representation Ordinance 1986) **26 laypersons to be elected for 3 years**

Mr G Blake SC

Dr M H Cameron

Mr N M Cameron

Miss S M Cole

Mrs W D Colquhoun

Mr G Ellis

Miss J S Flower

Mr P C G Gerber

Mr G R S Kyngdon

Mr G J Marks

Mr D S Marr

Mr I C Miller

Dr B C Newman

Mr M Orpwood QC

Miss M Philp

Mr M J Purvis

Mrs L Ramsay

Deaconess M A Rodgers

Dr L A Scandrett

Dr P A Selden

Dr K Sowada

Dr A R Tong

Mr R Tong

Mr R J Wicks

Ms M Willsmore

Mr Justice P W Young AO

23. GEORGES RIVER REGIONAL COUNCIL

(Regions Ordinance 1995)

2 ministers from the Region (at least 1 minister from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Georges River Region Canterbury Area Deanery

Vacancy

Salt Pan Creek Area Deanery

The Rev P L Hayward

9 laypersons from the Region (at least 1 layperson from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Georges River Region

Bankstown Area Deanery

Mr C G Ellis

Mrs K Newmarch

Canterbury Area Deanery

Mrs P Le

Liverpool Area Deanery

Mr P Williams

Miss N Esler

St George Area Deanery

Mr W Howarth

Mr G A Nelson

Salt Pan Creek Area Deanery

Mr R Graves

Mr I Scarfe

24. THE COUNCIL OF THE ILLAWARRA GRAMMAR SCHOOL

(The Illawarra Grammar School Ordinance 1958)

1 clergyman elected for 4 years

Vacancy

2 laypersons elected for 4 years

Mrs J Starky

Mr R Summerill

25. THE COUNCIL OF THE KING'S SCHOOL

(The Kings School Council Constitution Ordinance 1922)

2 clergymen elected for 6 years

Archdeacon K P Allen

The Rev M B Robinson

2 laypersons elected for 6 years

Mrs B E R Gordon

Mr A E D Mobbs

26. MACARTHUR ANGLICAN SCHOOL COUNCIL

(Macarthur Anglican School Ordinance 1982)

2 persons elected for 3 years

Mr B Lim

Mr J M Waterhouse

27. THE MISSION TO SEAFARERS, SYDNEY PORT COMMITTEE

(Synod Resolution 10/63)

5 persons elected for 3 years

The Rev P J Bradford

The Rev R C Cameron

The Rev E Chau

Commodore N Helyer

Vacancy

28. MOORE THEOLOGICAL COLLEGE COUNCIL

(Moore Theological College Ordinance 1984)

2 clergymen elected for 3 years

Canon I W Cox

The Rev B J Hall

2 laypersons elected for 3 years

Dr B C Newman

Mr R Tong

29. NORTHERN REGIONAL COUNCIL

(Regions Ordinance 1995)

8 Ministers from the Region (at least 1 Minister from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of the Northern Region

Gordon Area Deanery

The Rev A Graham

Hornsby Area Deanery

The Rev N A Flower

North Sydney Area Deanery

The Rev E Chau

The Rev R Smith

The Rev L Sulzberger

Ryde Area Deanery

The Rev R Bray

Warringah Area Deanery The Rev R F James Willoughby Area Deanery The Rev A Street

10 Laypersons from the Region (at least 1 Layperson from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Northern Region

Gordon Area Deanery

Mr R Mackay

Mr J Peet

Dr A R Tong

Hornsby Area Deanery

Mr I J Steward

North Sydney Area Deanery

Ms S Biggs

Ryde Area Deanery

Miss S M Cole

Mr A Mitchell

Warringah Area Deanery

Mrs J M Hall

Mrs P Selden

Willoughby Area Deanery

Mr F Chilton

30. PARISH RELATIONSHIPS ORDINANCE PANELS

(Parish Relationships Ordinance 2001)

Appeal Group

5 clergy, who are or have been incumbents, elected

The Rev N A Flower

The Rev C J Moroney

The Rev S G E Smith

The Rev W S Stuckey

The Rev P L Taylor

5 laypersons, who have been churchwardens for at

Mr F Chilton

Mr C G Ellis

Mr P C G Gerber

Mr P Hayward

Miss A Watson

Licensing Review Group

10 persons elected for 3 years (at least 4 clergy and

Miss S M Cole

Canon J W Cornford

Archdeacon T K Dein

Mr M Drevikovsky

Mr A Frank

Archdeacon D K Howell

Mr I C Miller

The Rev S C Semenchuk

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

Dr A R M Young

31. PARISH REVIEW MONITORING PANEL

(Parish Review (Monitoring Panel) Ordinance 2001)

4 persons elected for 3 years

Mr T E Hudson

Dr G Maple

The Rev S C Semenchuk

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

32. PRESENTATION BOARD

(Presentation and Exchange Ordinance 1988)

2 laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr J E Creelman

Mr R Tong

1 clergyman as an alternate elected for 3 years

Canon J Ramsay

1 layperson as an alternate elected for 3 years

Dr B C Newman

33. DIOCESAN REPRESENTATIVES ON PROVINCIAL SYNOD

(Provincial Synod Representation Ordinance 1986)

12 clergymen elected for 3 years

The Rev C Chardon

The Rev D H Courtney

The Rev T J Halls

Archdeacon D Howell

Archdeacon G R Huard

Bishop I Lee

Canon J Ramsay

Canon B G Roberts

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

The Rev J W Woo

The Rev I Wood

Vacancy

12 laypersons elected for 3 years

Mr P C G Gerber

Dr R K James

Mr P Kell

Mr G R S Kyngdon

Mr I C Miller

Mr M A Payne

Deaconess M A Rodgers

Dr L A Scandrett

Dr P A Selden

Mr R Tong

Mr R J Wicks

Mr Justice P W Young AO

34. SOUTH SYDNEY REGIONAL COUNCIL

(Regions Ordinance 1995)

8 ministers from the Region (at least 1 minister from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of the South Sydney Region

Leichhardt Area Deanery

The Rev A G Barraclough

The Rev T D Foster

Randwick Area Deanery

The Rev J Tonks

Strathfield Area Deanery

The Rev A Katay

Sydney City Area Deanery

The Rev F Chalwell

Sydney East Area Deanery

The Rev T P Henderson-Brooks

Sydney South Area Deanery

The Rev K Mascord

The Rev G Broughton

2 laypersons from the Region (at least 1 layperson from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the regional electors of the South Sydney Region

Randwick Area Deanery
Mrs J Glass
Sydney South Area Deanery
Dr R C Claxton

35. COUNCIL OF ST CATHERINE'S SCHOOL, WAVERLEY

(St Catherine's School Waverley Ordinance 1922)

1 clergyman elected for 4 years

The Rev W de Jersey

2 laymen elected for 4 years

Mr I Walker Mr I T Willis

1 laywoman elected for 4 years

Mrs J Guy

36. SYDNEY ANGLICAN CAR AND INSURANCE FUND BOARD / SYDNEY ANGLICAN CHURCH OF ENGLAND FINANCE AND LOANS BOARD

(Sydney Anglican Car and Insurance Fund Ordinance 1978)

1 member of the clergy elected for 3 years

The Rev C P Chardon

2 laypersons elected for 1 years

Mr J F Dale Mr G Holden

37. SYDNEY ANGLICAN SCHOOLS CORPORATION

(Sydney Anglican Schools Corporation Ordinance 1947)

8 persons elected for 3 years

Canon D G Anderson

Mrs R Corbett

Dr P Gibbs

Mr V R Gould

Mr E Kerr

The Rev I R Mears

Mrs J Pearson

The Rev I Rienits

38. SYDNEY CHURCH OF ENGLAND GRAMMAR SCHOOL COUNCIL

(The Sydney Church of England Grammar School

3 clergymen in priests orders elected for 6 years

The Rev M N Calder Archdeacon P Smart The Rev S G E Smith

3 laypersons elected for 6 years

Mrs E Bagnall Mr R Corbett Dr I Hargraves

39. SYDNEY DIOESAN SUPERANNUATION FUND BOARD

(Sydney Diocesan Superannuation Fund Ordinance 1961)

3 persons who are representatives of employers

Mr K Dawson Mr J Hibberd Mr P Larby

3 persons who are representatives of members

The Rev M L Hamaty Mr D S Marr Vacancy

40. COUNCIL OF TARA ANGLICAN SCHOOL FOR GIRLS

(Tara Anglican Girls' School Ordinance 1956)

3 members of the clergy elected for 3 years

The Rev J M C Lowe The Rev A J M Lukabyo The Rev S Plummer

3 laypersons elected for 3 years

Miss J Furniss Mrs B Hubbard Mr G Starr

41. COUNCIL OF TRINITY GRAMMAR SCHOOL

(Trinity Grammar School Constitution Ordinance 1928)

2 clergymen elected for 3 years

The Rev D L Crain
The Rev H R J Scott

2 laypersons elected for 3 years

Dr R C Claxton Mr J C Rudd

42. WESTERN SYDNEY REGIONAL COUNCIL

(Regions Ordinance 1995)

3 ministers from the Region (at least 1 minister from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the regional electors of Western Sydney Region

The Blue Mountains

The Rev G Crew

The Hawkesbury

The Rev G R Bates

Prospect

The Rev R M P Vassallo

10 laypersons from the Region (at least 1 layperson from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Western Sydney Region

The Blue Mountains

Mr A P Jones

The Hawkesbury

Mr F J Barnard

The Hills

Mr A P Frank

Mr M Richards

Parramatta

Mr M Purvis

Mrs G F Williams

The Penrith Valley

Dr R K James

Prospect

Mr M Ashwood

Mr N T Atwood

Mr G J Marks

43. WILLIAM BRANWHITE CLARKE COLLEGE COUNCIL

(The William Branwhite Clarke College Ordinance 1987)

1 clergyman elected for 3 years

The Rev F Semler

1 layperson elected for 3 years

Mr B Lyle

44. WOLLONGONG REGIONAL COUNCIL

(Regions Ordinance 1995)

9 Ministers from the Region (at least 1 Minister from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Wollongong Region

Camden

The Rev M R Blake

Campbelltown

Canon P A Stavert

Lake Illawarra

The Rev I G Rienits

The Rev S C Semenchuk

Shoalhaven

The Rev N A Percival

Southern Highlands

The Rev D J Pratt

Sutherland

The Rev Dr R C Barrie

Wollongong Area Deanery

The Rev S G Barrett

The Rev Canon A R Grant

11 Laypersons from the Region (at least 1 Layperson from each Area Deanery) elected for 3 years by the Regional Electors of Wollongong Region

Camden

Mr S Quarmby

Mr P White

Campbelltown

Mr R Webb

Lake Illawarra

Mr G W Holmes

Mr G R S Kyngdon

Mr R Summerill

Shoalhaven
Mr A Guile
Southern Highlands
Mr P J Evans
Sutherland
Mrs A Garlato
Wollongong
Mr G Murray
Mr D Philpott

I HEREBY DECLARE the persons named in the statement above, elected to the office shown.

PETER F JENSEN Archbishop of Sydney 10 October 2005

Contested election

In accordance with rule 5.4(6)(b) of the Schedule to the Synod Elections Ordinance 2000, I hereby report as follows -

- (1) The number of formal and informal ballot papers in each election is as shown below.
- (2) A complete list of names of the nominees for each office, together with the number of votes recorded for each nominee. The names have been arranged in the order of the number of votes recorded, beginning with the highest with a statement of the name(s) of the persons to be declared elected.

		<u>Ballot</u> Papers	<u>Votes</u> <u>Recorded</u>
1.	STANDING COMMITTEE - Po Sydney Region	ersons fron	n the South
	(Standing Committee Ordinanc	e 1897)	
	Formal	99	
	Informal	2	
	Total	<u>101</u>	
	4 qualified laypersons electe	d for 3 years	s
	Dr K N Sowada		89
	Mrs E A Boyce		81
	Dr G Clarke		74
	Mr J E Creelman		71

Ю	rear book of th	e Diocese of Syaney	'
	Not elected		
	Mr R J Freeman		62
2.	ANGLICAN RETIREM SYDNEY	IENT VILLAGES D	IOCESE OF
	(Anglican Retirement Constitution Ordinance		of Sydney
	Formal	495	
	Informal	<u>16</u>	
	Total	<u>511</u>	
2 pe	ersons elected for 3 year	ars	
	Mr G Kells		414
	Mr R Freeman		379
	Not elected		
	Mr D J Nelson		177
3.	DIOCESAN REPRES	SENTATIVES ON	GENERAL
	(General Synod Repre	sentation Ordinance	1986)
	Formal	498	
	Informal	<u>13</u>	
	Total	<u>511</u>	
	26 members of the clergy elected for 3 years		
	Bishop R C Forsyth		481
	Bishop G N Davies		476
	Bishop R J Piper		474

473

468

466

463

462

458

457

455

453

452

451

450

450

448

Archdeacon N Jarrett

Archdeacon T K Dein

The Rev S C Semenchuk

Archdeacon D K Howell

The Rev D H Courtney

The Rev Canon A R Grant

The Rev Dr A J B Cameron

The Rev Dr M D Thompson

The Rev S R Gibson

Bishop P J Tasker

Canon J Ramsay

The Rev Z Veron

The Rev Dr P G Bolt

Bishop I Y Lee

	2005 Synod Summary: Elec	tions	47
	The Rev C J Moroney		447
	The Rev N A Flower		445
	The Rev C R Bale		443
	Canon J W Woodhouse		439
	The Rev P T Griffin		438
	The Rev W A de Jersey		436
	The Rev F Semler		432
	Canon B A Ballantine-Jones		422
	Canon J W Cornford		420
	Not elected		
	The Rev M N Calder		285
4.	GEORGES RIVER REGIONAL COL	JNCIL	
	(Regions Ordinance 1995)		
	Formal	73	
	Informal	0	
	Total	<u>73</u>	
	5 ministers from the Region (at from each Area Deanery) elected to		ister
	The Rev I W Cox (St George Deanery)	Area	67
	The Rev P R Lin (Liverpool Deanery)	Area	67
	The Rev S B Milne (St George Deanery)	Area	65
	The Rev E Brush (Liverpool	Area	
	Deanery)		60
	The Rev B J Macalister (Bankstown	Area	
	Deanery)		58
	Not elected		
	The Rev R J Blight (Bankstown Deanery)	Area	29
	•		
5.	PRESENTATION BOARD		
	(Presentation and Exchange Ordinal	nce 1988)	
	Formal	497	
	Informal	14	
	Total	<u>511</u>	
	2 clergymen elected for 3 years		
	The Rev C J Moroney		392
	The Rev B J Hall		372

	Not elected		
	The Rev M N Calder	2	10
6.	SOUTH SYDNEY REGIONAL COL	JNCIL	
	(Regions Ordinance 1995)		
	Formal	95	
	Informal	6	
	Total	101	
	8 laypersons from the Region (a from each Area Deanery) elected		on
	Mr A R Pidgeon (Sydney City		
	Deanery)		91
	Mrs E A Boyce (Strathfield	Area	
	Deanery)		90
	Ms P Gray (Sydney City Area Dear	ery)	89
	Mrs S Blakelock (Leichhardt		
	Deanery)		88
	Miss A J Watson(Sydney East	Area	
	Deanery)		86
	Mr R Arkell (Leichhardt Area Deane	ery)	84
	Mr R J Freeman (Sydney East	Area	
	Deanery)		80
	Mrs S England (Sydney East	Area	
	Deanery)		79
	Not elected		
	Mr A J Melrose (Strathfield	Area	
	Deanery)		38
7.	WESTERN SYDNEY REGIONAL (COUNCIL	
	(Regions Ordinance 1995)		
	Formal	113	
	Informal	3	
	Total	116	
	5 ministers from the Region (a		ter
	from each Area Deanery) elected		
	Canon J W South (The Penrith	Valley	
	Area Deanery)	1	07
	The Rev C A Mackellar (Parramatta	a Area	
	Deanery)	1	06
	The Rev J A Davidson (The Hills		
	Deanery)	1	02

7	The Rev N R Macken (The Hills Area	
L	Deanery)	99
	The Rev G B Haddon (The Penrith	
١	Valley Area Deanery)	97
1	Not elected	
٦	Гhe Rev B D Stanley (Parramatta Area	
L	Deanery)	42

ANDREW SILLAR Returning Officer

14 October 2005

I HEREBY DECLARE the persons named in the statement above, elected to the office shown.

PETER F JENSEN Archbishop of Sydney

17 October 2005

Resolutions Passed

1/05 Archdeacon Peter Smart

Synod gives thanks to God for the ministry of the Venerable Peter Smart, who retires from Synod at the end of this year, and in particular -

- (a) his faithful ministry at Christ Church Lavender Bay since 1997 which has borne much fruit in people coming to know Christ and enabled the parish to develop beyond its provisional parish classification,
- (b) his skilful administration as Registrar of the Diocese (1997-2001),
- (c) his outstanding service to Anglican education as Headmaster of Illawara Grammar School (1989-96) and Principal of Calrossy School & Christian Education Institute (1976-88),
- (d) his former ministry in the Diocese of Armidale since his graduation from Moore College, and
- (e) his commitment to the work of the gospel and the glory of God over 43 years of ordained ministry.

Synod expresses its gratitude to Peter and wishes him and his wife, Elizabeth, God's blessing upon their future life and ministry.

(Bishop Glenn Davies 10/10/05)

2/05 Appointment of the Stipends and Allowances Committee

Synod requests that the Standing Committee -

- reconstitute the Stipends and Allowances Committee as a subcommittee of the Standing Committee, with power to co-opt, and
- (b) appoint persons to be members of the subcommittee for a 3 year term at the first meeting of the Standing Committee after the first ordinary session of each Synod, and
- (c) report its findings about stipends and allowances to the Synod each year.

(Mr Philip Gerber 10/10/05)

3/05 Prohibited persons

Synod requests that the Standing Committee amend the Presentation and Exchange Ordinance 1988 to provide that –

- (a) a prohibited person under the Child Protection (Prohibited Employment) Act 1998 may not be elected as a parish representative to the Presentation Board (Nominator), and
- (b) a person elected as a parish representative must, within the time required by the ordinance, make a declaration that he or she is not a prohibited person, and
- (c) a parish representative ceases to hold the position of parish representative if the person –
 - fails, within the time required by the ordinance, to make a declaration that he or she is not a prohibited person, and
 - becomes a prohibited person while holding that position.

(The Rev David Clarke 11/10/05)

4/05 Creative use of popular media to commend the gospel

Synod encourages churches to consider carefully and creatively how they might make the most of opportunities presented by popular culture, particularly film, to attract people to their meetings and to defend and commend the gospel. In particular, the Synod notes upcoming films with particular significance for the Christian message – *The Chronicles of Narnia: The Lion, the Witch and the Wardrobe* (opens 9 December 2005) and *The Da Vinci Code* (opens 19 May 2006).

(Dr Greg Clarke 11/10/05)

5/05 The Rev Michael Deasey OAM

Synod expresses its thanks to the Rev Michael Deasey OAM on his 25 years of service to the Diocese as Organist and Master of Choristers at St Andrew's Cathedral.

(Mr Samuel Blanch 11/10/05)

6/05 Proposed Federal Government workplace changes

Synod thanks the Archbishop for his public comments in the media about the possible impact of the Federal Government's proposed workplace changes upon family and church life in the Sydney Diocese and in Australia and respectfully requests the Archbishop and/or his delegates to continue to make representations to the Federal Government about "the need for preserving shared time for children, families, relationships for all Australians".

(The Rev Denise Nicholls 12/10/05)

7/05 Parish Annual Financial Returns and Audited Accounts

Synod notes that for financial year ending 2004,

- (a) 5 parishes have not yet submitted their audited accounts, and
- (b) a further 3 parishes have not yet submitted their Annual Financial Returns,

and requests those parishes to lodge the outstanding documents as soon as possible.

(Mr Graeme Marks 12/10/05)

8/05 Growing legalism and management

Synod, in the light of growing legalism and management which increasingly regulates activities in many areas in our society, encourages Christian thinkers to examine these issues critically from a Biblical perspective, especially as they are affecting the Christian Church and the Anglican Church in Sydney in particular.

(Miss Joanna Warren 12/10/05)

9/05 Mr John Taylor

Synod notes the death of the late John Taylor in July 2005. John was a Synod representative for many years and a Diocesan Lay Reader for over 50 years. He died with a firm trust in Jesus as his personal Saviour. Synod Gives thanks to God for John's life, faith and service to the Diocese and Synod welcomes his widow

Josie who was elected to replace John as a Synod representative for Neutral Bay.

(The Rev Craig Roberts 12/10/05)

10/05 Australian Racing Industry

Synod -

- gives thanks to God for a ministry of the Australian Racing Christian Chaplaincy (ARCC) in seeking to bring the gospel to people in the thoroughbred horse racing industry,
- (b) gives thanks to God for the many opportunities that its members have had to minister to people through baptisms, funerals and pastoral care,
- (c) gives thanks to God for the initiative of establishing a weekly Bible study group at Randwick Racecourse, and for moves to develop a monthly fellowship meeting,
- (d) prays that God would continue to bless the work of ARCC, particularly in the provision of funds for the employment of a chaplain and through the ministry of its members to those working in the horse racing industry,
- (e) gives thanks that all the administrative and legal obligations have been fulfilled to enable ARCC formally to launch its ministry.

(Dr Karin Sowada 12/10/05)

11/05 New Capital Project

Synod requests that the Standing Committee, in prayerful dependence on God and in fellowship with parishes and diocesan organisations –

- (a) continues to pursue -
 - (i) utilisation of the Diocesan database for Mission purposes, and
 - (ii) opportunities to release capital for use in developing that infrastructure required for Mission, and
- (b) pursues strategies which will enable the raising of the bulk of the infrastructure required for the mission through public appeals to Sydney Anglicans and through other fundraising initiatives, and
- (c) reports progress to the Synod in 2006.

(Mr Rodney Dredge 12/10/05)

12/05 The Rev Stuart Robinson

Synod welcomes the appointment by the Standing Committee of General Synod of the Anglican Church of Australia of the Rev Stuart Robinson as National Mission Facilitator (part-time) for an initial period of 12 months commencing August 2005.

Synod welcomes also the adoption of Mission and Evangelism as the key focus and strategic priority of this General Synod Standing Committee.

Synod assures Stuart of our prayerful support in this significant opportunity to challenge and address dioceses of the Anglican Church of Australia on matters of mission and evangelism as well as taking up his new responsibilities in the parish of St Paul's Chatswood.

(Bishop Robert Forsyth 17/10/05)

13/05 Evangelical response to the Windsor Report

Synod –

- (a) expresses its thanks to the publishers, editors and contributors of "The Faith Once for All Delivered: An Australian Evangelical Response to the Windsor Report" published in January 2005 by the Anglican Church Record in conjunction with the Anglican Church League, and
- (b) commends this publication to the churches and people of this Diocese as a helpful contribution for understanding the current debate, underlying issues and an appropriate evangelical response, and
- (c) commends this publication to the leaders of churches and Dioceses outside Sydney for their consideration.

(The Rev Richard Blight 17/10/05)

14/05 Parishes who are struggling financially and with ministry strategies

Synod requests that the Standing Committee –

- (a) call upon the Regional Councils to indicate what strategies and policies have been developed by the respective regional councils to assist parishes who are struggling financially or who are struggling to implement ministry strategies, and
- (b) provide a report identifying for Synod in 2006 the strategies and policies which have been developed by the respective regional councils to assist parishes who are struggling financially or who are struggling to implement ministry strategies, and

(c) incorporate in the report recommendations as to how the personal and physical resources of the Diocese can be more efficiently utilised to implement the successful strategies and policies which have been developed by the respective Regional Councils to assist parishes who are struggling financially or who are struggling to implement ministry strategies.

(Mr Andrew Frank 17/10/05)

15/05 Pastoral and practical support for clergy

Synod requests that the Standing Committee or a committee appointed by the Standing Committee report to Synod in 2006 on the following –

- (a) Is there a need to provide formalised pastoral and practical support for clergy within the Diocese?
- (b) If question (a) is answered in the affirmative, please identify the needs which need to be met?
- (c) What formalised pastoral and practical support in addition to current resources can be developed and offered to clergy and parishes to support the clergy.

(Mr Andrew Frank 17/10/05)

16/05 Review of discipline ordinances

With a view to creating public trust in the Diocese of Sydney as an authoritative institution, Synod requests that the committee appointed by Synod to review the Tribunal Ordinance 1962, the Church Discipline Ordinance 2002 and the Relinquishment of Holy Orders Ordinance 1994 consider incorporating in the draft amending ordinance the appointment of an individual or the utilisation of a mechanism to overtly promote independence, fairness and integrity within the disciplinary process.

(Mr Andrew Frank 17/10/05)

17/05 TAFE colleges

Synod notes that more people attend colleges of TAFE in Australia than those who attend universities and therefore encourages the Standing Committee, the regional councils and all parishes to give a high priority to supporting the development of ministries to TAFE students.

(Mr Philip Gerber 17/10/05)

18/05 The Rev Canon John Livingstone

Synod thanks God for the outstanding ministry exercised by the Rev Canon John Livingstone over 41 years of ordained ministry in the Diocese and by his wife Jan in support of John and in the national MU and wishes them well in the work for their further ministry following John's retirement.

(Bishop Reg Piper 17/10/05)

19/05 Hoxton Park: Reclassification as a Parish

Synod assents to the reclassification of Hoxton Park as a parish with effect from 1 January 2006.

(The Rev Bruce Dingwall 17/10/05)

20/05 Communion with the Church of England in England

Synod, while supporting the adoption of the General Synod canon to substitute a new section 6 in the Constitution of The Anglican Church of Australia –

- (a) notes, with regret, that the recent developments within the Church of England in England relating to same sex relationships may make it desirable that the existing section 6 of the Constitution (if it remains unchanged) and the proposed section 6(1) (if it is substituted for the existing section 6) be modified to make continued communion with the Church of England in England subject to the operation of canon of the General Synod, and
- (b) requests that the Standing Committee address this matter.

(Mr Robert Tong 18/10/05)

21/05 Anglican Communion

Synod notes the establishment of the Archbishop of Canterbury's Panel of Reference and encourages the Archbishop of Canterbury in making arrangements to protect and support parishes seeking alternative Episcopal oversight over matters of significance where there is repudiation of Biblical authority.

(The Rev Dr Mark Thompson 18/10/05)

22/05 The Rev Ken Coleman

Synod notes the retirement of the Rev Ken Coleman in February 2006 and thanks God for his outstanding Ministry in the wider church and this Diocese over the past 45 years. His ministry has included service with the Borneo Evangelical Mission in Borneo. His other positions have been –

State Secretary OMF Brisbane Curate at Avalon Lecturer Bible College of South Australia Vicar St Andrews Kowloon

Rector of Avalon

Australian Director of OMF

Rector of Balgowlah

Area Dean of Warringah

Director Cross Cultural Ministries HMS Sydney

and more recently as Curate-in-charge Auburn and part time Multicultural worker and advisor Western Region.

He has also been a member since inception of the Diocesan Indigenous Peoples Ministry Committee, the Multicultural Network Forum, the Diocesan Multicultural Advisory Group, a consultant to the Northern Region Cross Cultural Ministry Committee and an honourable member of the Chinese Ministers Fellowship.

Synod offers it's prayer best wishes to Ken and Maureen for a long and happy retirement and God's blessing on their future ministry together.

(Bishop Ivan Lee 18/10/05)

23/05 Anglican Roman Catholic International Commission

Synod notes the release by the Anglican – Roman Catholic International Commission (ARCIC) of *Mary: Grace and Hope in Christ* (The Seattle Statement) on 16 May 2005 but regrets that many of the conclusions of the report are in conflict with the teaching of Scripture. We therefore distance ourselves from the report and further state that the Commission does not represent or speak on behalf of the Diocese of Sydney. Synod also requests that the Diocesan Doctrine Commission prepare a response to the report. This response to be made available to the Diocese for use with the statement as the basis of study and dialogue.

(The Rev Dr Mark Thompson 18/10/05)

24/05 Diocesan Development (Provision of Capital) Ordinance 2005

Synod -

- (a) encourages the Glebe Administration Board to establish a Diocesan Development Fund; and
- (b) requests the Standing Committee to take such actions and pass such ordinances as may be required -
 - (i) to transfer the assets of the Sydney Anglican Car and Insurance Fund ("Car Fund") to the Sydney

Church of England Finance and Loans Board (the "F & L Board") to be held on trust for the purposes of the F & L Board; and

(ii) (if the Board of the Car Fund cease to operate) to ensure that the members of the F & L Board continue to hold office and be appointed on the same basis as the Board of the Car Fund under the Sydney Anglican Car and Insurance Fund Ordinance 1978.

(The Rev Dr Tim Foster 18/10/05)

25/05 Bishop of Gippsland

Synod congratulates the Rev John McIntyre, Rector of St Saviour's, South Sydney and Area Dean of Sydney South Area Deanery, on the announcement of his appointment as the eleventh Bishop of Gippsland and assures him of our prayers and best wishes in this important new ministry for Christ.

(Bishop Robert Forsyth 18/10/05)

26/05 Reforming parochial structure and administration

Synod, noting the Policy 4 report about reforming parochial structure and administration –

- (a) gives its in-principle support for the proposals outlined in the report apart from the proposal that the tenure of ministers of provisional parishes be subject to review, and
- (b) requests that the Standing Committee bring to the next session of the Synod an ordinance or ordinances which would give effect to these proposals.

(Bishop Robert Forsyth 18/10/05)

27/05 Mr Roderick West

Synod notes that this evening marks the retirement from the Synod of Mr Roderick West after serving for the last 31 years, give thanks to God for Mr West's contribution to this House and the Diocese in many other ways and wishes Mr West God's blessing for the future.

(Mr Peter Kell 18/10/05)

28/05 Safe Ministry Policy

Synod -

 (a) again requests that each parish council and diocesan organisation specifically adopt the following Safe Ministry Policy - "[name of parish or organisation] is committed to the physical, emotional and spiritual welfare and safety of all people, particularly within its own community. To ensure the safety of children and vulnerable people in our communities, [name of parish or organisation], in conjunction with the Anglican Church of Australia, will -

- Carefully recruit and train its clergy and church workers.
- Adopt and encourage safe ministry practices by its clergy and church workers.
- Respond promptly to each concern raised about the behaviour of its clergy and church workers,
- Offer pastoral support to any person who has suffered abuse, and
- Provide supervision of and pastoral accountability to any person known to have abused a child or another vulnerable person'
- (b) requests that each non-parish organisation appoint at least one safe ministry representative equivalent to the parish safe ministry representative or a committee, if required, to take responsibility under the CEO to implement safe ministry policies in their organisation.

(Mr Philip Gerber 18/10/05)

29/05 Boyer Lectures

Synod congratulates the Archbishop on having been invited by the ABC to give the 2005 Boyer Lectures and encourages members to make the lectures widely know as the Archbishop points our community to the Lord Jesus Christ.

(Dr Philip Selden 18/10/05)

30/05 Administration of confirmation by presbyters Synod -

- (a) endorses the proposal that confirmation should not be required of those baptised as adults, before their being admitted to holy communion,
- (b) endorses the proposal that clergy, under licence from the Archbishop, be allowed to administer confirmation,

- (c) encourages the involvement of senior laypersons in the catechetical preparation of candidates for confirmation,
- (d) endorses the proposal that clergy, under licence from the Archbishop, be allowed to receive into the fellowship of the Anglican Church people who are communicant members of other Christian denominations, and
- (e) requests that the Standing Committee bring an ordinance to a forthcoming session of Synod or promote a General Synod Canon for the next General Synod that would make the above proposals possible.

(Bishop Glenn Davies 18/10/05)

Ordinances Considered

Passed

Conduct of the Business of Synod Amendment Ordinance No 34, 2005

Parochial Cost Recoveries Ordinance No 35, 2005

Synod Appropriations and Allocations Ordinance No 36, 2005

Affiliated Churches Ordinance No 37, 2005

Associated Congregations (Amendment) Ordinance No 38, 2005

General Synod – Holy Orders, Relinquishment and Deposition Canon 2004 Adopting Ordinance No 39, 2005

General Synod – Constitution Amendment (Relations with Other Churches) Canon 2004 Assenting Ordinance No 40, 2005

Safe Ministry Ordinance No 41, 2005

Not passed

Diocesan Development (Provision of Capital) Ordinance 2005

Deferred until the 2nd session of the 47th Synod

Capital Projects Fund Ordinance 2005

Discipline Ordinance 2005